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Quality Committee
Minutes of the meeting held on 
14th July 2016 at 09:00 in the Ascot Room, Corporate Services, Littlemore Mental Health Centre, Oxford OX4 4XN
	Present:
	

	Martin Howell
	Trust Chair (Chair of meeting) (MH) 

	Ros Alstead
	Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards (the DoN/RA)

	Mike Bellamy
	Non-Executive Director (MB) part meeting

	Anne Grocock
	Non-Executive Director (AG) 

	Mark Hancock
	Medical Director (the MD/CM)  

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME)

	
	

	In attendance:

	Jane Kershaw
	Acting Head of Quality and Safety (JK) 

	Britta Klinck
	Head of Nursing, Adult Directorate (BK)

	Hannah Smith
	Assistant Trust Secretary (Minutes) (HS)

	Wendy Woodhouse
	Clinical Director – Children and Young People’s Directorate 

	Michael Marven
	Chief Pharmacist & Clinical Director for Medicines – part meeting

	Teresa Twomey
	Temporary PA to Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary (Minutes)


	1.
	Welcome and Apologies for absence
	Action

	a


	Apologies for absence were received from: Stuart Bell, Chief Executive; Jonathan Asbridge, Non-Executive Director; Dominic Hardisty, Chief Operating Officer; Sula Wiltshire, Oxfordshire CCG; Rob Bale, Clinical Director & Consultant, Adult Directorate; Pete McGrane, Clinical Director , Older People’s Directorate; and Kerry Rogers, Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary.

	

	2.
a
b

c

d

e

f
g

h

i
	Minutes of the meeting held on 12 May 2016
The Minutes were approved as a true and accurate record of the meeting.
Matters Arising 
Item 9(b) Reporting of staffing and quality issues
The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards reported that this was being progressed with the Interim Deputy Director of HR and with the Director of Finance. 
Item 10(d) Data Quality
The Director of Finance noted that there was a need to link any review of Data Quality (further to the Internal Audit work already being conducted on this area) with the separate performance review being conducted by the Chief Operating Officer.  HS agreed to ask the Chief Operating Officer about how this was being done, when it would be ready to report and into which groups. Data Quality could be picked up in more detail at either the Quality Committee or through a Board Seminar. 
Item 14(h) Covert Administration Policy 
The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards noted that a small update was required to bring the draft policy in line with the most current guidance from the NMC but that this was in train with the Deputy Director of Nursing.   The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards to confirm for the next meeting whether the draft Covert Administration Policy had been appropriately updated in line with NMC guidance (as the Committee in May 2016 had approved the policy subject to confirmation of this). 
Item 2(d) Rapid tranquilisation/chemical restraint 

MB queried whether incidents of rapid tranquilisation/chemical restraint were now being followed up effectively.  JK explained that the way in which incidents of rapid tranquilisation/chemical restraint were reported had changed since 01 July 2016 with a view to improving data capture to support better reporting and follow-up.   

MB also asked whether the planned two year rollout of revised training could be expedited.  The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards explained that this was under review as some concerns had been raised in practice about the new techniques being used.  She said that the two Heads of Nursing for the Adult Directorate and for Forensic services were working with staff to discover people’s experience in practice and develop champions at ward level in order to support team development. The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards and the Head of Nursing for the Adult Directorate agreed to prepare a paper to outline this for the Committee.
Item 10(b)-(c) Staff Survey engagement 

MB asked what progress had been made to improve engagement in the staff survey and whether there would be an update provided to the Board about this.  The Director of Finance explained that ‘Listening into Action’ (the NHS nationally sponsored intervention designed to support high level engagement) was still a proposal but the survey results had been issued to all managers and teams who were now putting together their own plans to address findings from the survey.  The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards said that it was possible that whilst the Improvement and Innovation team were being integrated with the Quality Improvement function there might be capacity to look at engagement levels.  
The following actions had not yet been started and were to be held over for the next meeting in September 2016: 2(f); 2(g); and 12(b).
The Committee confirmed that the remaining actions from the 12 May 2016 Summary of Actions had been completed, actioned or were on the agenda for the meeting: 3(c); 5(e); 5(l); 12(a); 14(g); and 16(a).

	HS
RA
RA/BK


	OXFORDSHIRE LEARNING DISABILITY TRANSFORMATION

	3.
a

b
c

d

e

	Update following Board Seminar discussion (13 July 2016) on Oxfordshire Learning Disability Transformation (OLDT)
The Trust Chair gave an oral update on OLDT and noted that the Evenlode Unit would be dealt with separately as that was commissioned forensically.  Turning to the commissioning of Learning Disabilities, the Trust Chair explained that there was still much work to be done to develop a safe and effective model of care. He said that recent press reports that the Trust had already taken on the Learning Disability services were inaccurate; the Board had not made any formal decisions about this yet.  The Board seminar had received a presentation on the current state of services only. 
The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards expressed concern with regard to capacity, workforce and staffing arrangements. She said that the information provided so far had not revealed the level of detail she required and that she was planning a peer review modelled on a CQC type inspection in order to understand services better.  She noted that the Trust may need to bring in senior nursing expertise in order to undertake a full assessment.  
AG noted that it was also difficult to calculate the case load in the community and whether there were patients with additional physical as well as mental health needs. It was noted that it was also important to consider staff engagement, especially during a period of change and potential transition.   
The Trust Chair explained that the timescale was yet to be confirmed but that the CCG were hoping to have reached a conclusion by October.  He said that a clear timetable with milestones was needed and reiterated that the model of care needed to be safe and effective as well as financially sound for all concerned.  He noted that it was important for the new Programme Director for Learning Disability Transformation to develop a comprehensive timetable and project plan and to progress this with the Executive
The Committee noted the update.
	

	QUALITY IMPROVEMENT AND PERFORMANCE

	4.
a
b

c
d

e

f

g
	Governance of Controlled Drugs report 

Michael Marven joined the meeting

The Medical Director presented paper QC 35/2016 which had previously been circulated with the agenda and which summarised the regulatory framework for controlled drugs with which the Trust has to be compliant, and the governance framework in place which provided that assurance.  
MM explained that, whilst there was work to do with regard to compliance with some procedures and policies, the clinical and patient risk was very low. He said that the audit mechanism provided an effective snapshot every three months and because the standards were so tight, it only took one or two anomalies to affect overall scores. He said that any issues with regard to documentation were always acted upon immediately, once identified. 
MM explained that there was an issue which had not yet been resolved with regard to the role of paramedics and their involvement with controlled drugs.  He said that much of the legislation pertaining to controlled drugs was outdated and did not reflect current practice in that, for example, paramedics were not recognised as a profession in their own right and technically they were only allowed to administer controlled drugs but not: supply them; manage a unit which supplied them; or make a requisition to a pharmacy.  He said that several professional and regulatory bodies had been approached for an opinion on this situation and a response was awaited.  

The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards expressed concern that changing the responsibilities of paramedics in relation to controlled drugs might lead to them acting outside of their professionally authorised role. She noted that an analysis of their undergraduate training would be helpful to inform whether further local training was needed. 
The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards also emphasised the importance of regular daily checking of controlled drugs, especially in Community Hospitals and Adult Mental Health services, and asked whether these standards were being met.   MM explained that the CQC inspectors had not raised any concerns with regard to controlled drugs or medicine security generally, other than localised minor issues to do with temperature monitoring which had been addressed. 
The Trust Chair requested that an update on paramedics and controlled drugs be brought back to the Committee at an appropriate meeting.  
The Committee noted the update.
Michael Marven left the meeting. 
	MHa/ MM


	5.
a

b

c


	CQC post-inspection improvement plan update

The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards presented paper QC 36/2016 which had previously been circulated with the agenda and explained that there had been a meeting with the CQC in the previous week but the outcome of the recent re-inspection had not been indicated. She said that draft reports had been prepared but they still needed to be approved, signed off, and checked by the Trust for factual accuracy.

The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards noted that regardless of the CQC inspection outcome, the Trust had improved its services to patients and there had been a very positive sharing of good practice across the Trust.

The Committee noted the update
	

	6.
a

b


	Summary Quality Account 2016/17 and Quality Report 2015/16
The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards presented paper QC 37/2016 which had previously been circulated with the agenda and highlighted that the reporting format of the summary Quality Account and Quality Report was designed to be more user friendly, readable and accessible than the full Quality Account and Quality Report and that this summary version would also be available at the AGM. 

The Committee noted the report.
	

	7.
a

b

c
d


	Fire Safety report 

The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards presented QC 38/2016 which had previously been circulated with the agenda and highlighted that the Trust needed to develop in the management of fire safety in response to changes in approaches from local Fire & Rescue Services.  As these local services were moving from a supportive approach towards a more regulatory and hold-to-account approach, it was now more important than ever to have clearly identifiable fire safety managers.
The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards explained that the number of smoking related incidents had increased, especially across adult wards, mainly as a result of the implementation of the smoking ban.  She noted that there remained much educational work to be done with regard to smoking cessation for patients.  She explained that whilst the detail of the incidents went to the Safety quality sub-committee, the escalation in incidents in this area, together with the impact from changes to do with local fire services, meant that she felt it important that the Quality Committee be made aware. 

AG sought assurance that staff were completely up to date with fire evacuation training, given the frailty and vulnerability of some patients. JK explained that additional training had been set up and every ward carried out an annual drill.  

The Committee noted the update.
	

	8.
a

b

c

d

e


	Patient Experience annual report 
The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards presented QC 39/2016 which had previously been circulated with the agenda and explained that she would be happy to take any requests for issues to look at in more detail for forthcoming year. 

The Trust Chair noted that the focus of the report should be trends and areas which had improved, as well as suggestions for training related to the learning from the patient experience information.  He highlighted the comments on listening and engaging effectively with patients.
JK explained that training had been raised in discussions with patient groups, and Healthwatch would provide funding for some short films to encourage staff to develop more customer awareness focus.  This was in the early stages of development by Learning & Development.
The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards said that the trial of iwantgreatcare across all directorates had been positively rated by clinicians.  She said that the many teams had demonstrated that they were using it effectively. The Trust Chair emphasised the need to turn the feedback into real improvement and queried whether training was sufficiently focused on this.   MB added that the challenge may be to develop training to support consistent improved practice generally, rather than specific improvement/responses to specific issues that had arisen.  The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards noted that training was just one component, which raised awareness and gave people knowledge, but did not always change practice. She said that more regular measuring of care processes was needed to ensure that training was embedded, as well as the positive reinforcement of good practice.  
The Committee noted the report. 

	

	9.
a

b
c

d

e

f

g

h


	Learning & Development (L&D) annual report including 
Health Education England L&D self-evaluation and L&D agreement with Health Education England 
The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards presented QC 40/2016 which had previously been circulated with the agenda and highlighted the development of the new PDR system which should enable performance issues to be identified more effectively. She noted that the technical capability of L&D had developed significantly and contributed extensively to both individual learning and individual training needs analysis.   
The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards noted the success of the Care Certificate for new Health Care Assistants which had been rolled out in the last year, as well as the Foundation degrees for Assistant Practitioners - a two year part time programme validated through Oxford Brookes University to enable Band 4 healthcare workers to be able to deliver high level technical care.  

The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards also highlighted the new system used to record clinical supervision and said it was important to encourage people to use it as it gave assurance that clinical supervision was taking place even during busy periods.  

The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards expressed concern that there had been a 40% cut in funding from Health Education England and noted that there were two areas which needed more focussed education and training - care of patients with diabetes, and end of life care.
AG referred to page 8 in the report and praised the seconded student scheme.  She asked how seconded students could be retained in the Trust. The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards agreed that retention rates could be higher since many of the students were local to the area and noted that the structure of bursary and apprenticeship funding was changing which may prove to be a challenge in increasing retention.  
The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards also noted that there were some gaps in staff training in relation to the essential requirements of their job specification. She said that this was not always due to lack of capacity, but often as a result of the challenges of releasing people from work. 

The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards explained that a national consultation on changes to student funding for nurse, midwife and allied health professional degree places had taken place but it was unclear whether any recommendations would be implemented this year or not. She said that the number of mental health nurses needed in the Trust was well below what was currently available and that she would have a clearer view of how the university training and clinical placement would look by December 2016.
The Committee noted the report and approved the work programme for the forthcoming year.
	

	10.
a

b
c
d
	Whistleblowing and HR Casework report 
The Director of Finance presented QC 41/2016 which had previously been circulated with the agenda and highlighted that the theme of many of the cases related to staff supervision.  He noted that now the e-rostering system was live, shifts could be tracked more effectively and staff who were working an excessive number of consecutive shifts, or permanent nights, could be identified.
The Director of Finance explained that the immigration enforcement case had led to a tightening of procedures with all employment checks now being done in-house and a review of all individuals who had TUPE-transferred into the Trust had been undertaken. 
The Director of Finance reported that there were effective action plans in place for all whistleblowing incidents and that good leadership, culture and practice, along with the new role of the Speaking Up Guardian, meant that there was currently only one ‘live’ incident. It was noted that the Speaking Up Guardian would report directly to the Board of Directors in October 2016.

The Committee noted the report.

	

	11.
a

b


	Patient Group Directions policy 
The Medical Director presented QC 42/2016 which had been subject to a fast track approval process and approved out-of-session by the Committee.  
The Committee RATIFIED the fast track approval of the Patient Group Directions policy.

	

	12.
a

b


	Policy Register annual update 
The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards presented paper QC 43/2016 which had previously been circulated with the agenda.
The Committee noted the Policy Register.
	

	SUB-COMMITTEES AND JOINT MANAGEMENT GROUPS (JMGs)

	13.
a

b

c
	JMG meetings
The Committee reviewed Papers QC 44/2016 and QC 45/2016, the annual reports of the Section 75 Partnership Agreements with Oxfordshire County Council and Buckinghamshire County Council, which had both been circulated with the agenda.
The Director of Nursing and Clinical Standards highlighted concerns with: 

· the management of adult safeguarding in Buckinghamshire in relation to risk assessment and information sharing practices; and 

· a leadership vacancy in Oxfordshire.  

The Committee noted the reports.
	

	14.
a
	Any Other Business
None
	

	The meeting was closed at: 11.15am

	Date of next meeting:  2016 09:00-12:00
	


BOD 118/2016


(Agenda item: 18(iii))
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